	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	26 November 2007


	(2.15 pm  – 3.30 pm )



	MINUTES

UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	Chair
	Mr Melville-Ross



	Present
	Mr Barnard, Mr Boyle, Mr Blundell, Professor Busfield, , Mr Doughty, 
Mrs Edey, Dr Elston, Ms Garbutt, Mr Gore, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Sir Robin Mountfield, Professor Pretty, Professor Riordan, Dr Schulze, Ms Stamp, Dr Steel, Ms Stevens


	Apologies
	 Ms Colston, Mr Cornford, Professor Downton, Ms Hodges, Mr Lewis, Prof South, Mr Tolhurst


	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary


	In attendance
	Director of Strategic Planning, Director of Finance, Head of Communications


	By Invitation
	Ms Byatt, Ms Bygrave (for MM.198-210/07)


	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	  

	Noted


	Apologies for absence
	 191/07

	Noted
	Professor Muthoo had resigned as Head of Department for Economics for personal reasons and the Chair had taken action to approve the appointment of Professor Melvyn Coles as Head of Department. An election was in progress for a new fifth elected member of Council. 


	 192/07

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda: 

8b:
Audit and Risk Management Committee

8c:
Nominations Committee

11:
Tuition Fees 2008-2009

13:
Any Other Business

	 193/07

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted


	No-one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.
	 194/07

	MINUTES


	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 8 October 2007 were signed as a correct record, subject to the addition of the following text to M.177/07: 
While Council did not accept all of the recommendations in the SU paper, there was agreement that the principles of  transparency, policy review and student representation should be adopted.
	 195/07


	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/07/62)

	

	Received 
	The paper covered items for information and the Vice-Chancellor’s report gave an oral report which included:

· University management structure

· Southend 

· Capital expenditure priorities

· University profile
· Items for information.

A summary of the report is attached to the minutes as Appendix A. 

	 196/07

	Reported
	Preliminary information on student recruitment was difficult to interpret at this stage however, the University’s recruitment position did not look strong. Applications were down on last year in most areas however, yield was expected to be higher than last year. The Vice-Chancellor would be sending a strong message reinforcing student recruitment and retention and research income as key University priorities. 


	 197/07

	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR 2007/08 

	

	Received
	i) Financial Outturn 2006/07 (paper C/07/63attached)

ii) Financial Statements 2006/07 (paper C/07/64 attached)

iii) Commentary on Financial Statements 20006/07 (paper C/07/65 attached)

iv) Budget Variances (paper C/07/66 attached) 

v) Management Letter of the External Auditors, Deloitte & Touche LLP (paper C/07/67 attached)


	 198/07

	Reported 
	The Director of Finance reported that although the University returned a surplus of 9% or £5.3m, the underlying financial position taking into account exceptional items such as the sale of Avon Way (£6.1m), is of a recurrent deficit of £860k. The growth in recurrent income was matched by additional expenditure.

	 199/07

	
	Staff costs increased by 7.1% over the year, in spite of static staff numbers, attributable to the implementation of the Framework Agreement, pay awards, increments, promotions and pension costs. Against this rise in staff costs, teaching and research income remained flat, in spite of new variable fee income. This position, where new income streams were being used to cover costs rather than for investment in student facilities or research, was considered unsustainable. 

	 200/07

	
	The surplus for the year was £994k higher than last reported to Council, due to a single item of £868k. The University had successfully appealed against an adjustment to the HEFCE teaching grant for which a provision of £814k had been made in the accounts. The appeal, which was concluded 10 weeks after the year end, resulted in a grant payment of £1.5m, of which £868k related to the old financial year. 


	 201/07

	Noted
	Operating cash flow fell below the threshold required to service the University’s debt, leading to a breach of the covenant with Barclays Bank, which had on this occasion been waived. The Director of Finance was satisfied the University had sensible and robust covenants with its bankers. Barclays was prepared to waive the conditions on a year by year basis and banks were in general keen to lend to the HE sector. 


	 202/07

	
	The increase in travel and subsistence costs of £0.5m was due, in part, to Southend and reflected increased overall activity. The increase merited further investigation. 


	 203/07

	
	The effect of the improved margin on accommodation due to a reduction in the cleaning specification on student satisfaction would be monitored through the accommodation survey. No systematic negative feedback had been received, a point confirmed by the President of the Students Union. Cleaning standards were considered high in comparison with other universities. 


	 204/07

	
	An increase in costs associated with audit was attributable to expansion of the non-audit services provided, including taxation advice and VAT planning for the Southend and research park projects. 


	 205/07

	
	A disciplined approach to reducing cost would be needed. The statement in the accounts that the University was in “robust financial health” would be reviewed. 

	 206/07

	Received
	The Management Letter from the University’s new external auditors, Deloitte and Touche, presented different standards and new ways of working. Sound financial controls were in place and Council took comfort that no fundamental issues were raised by the letter. 

	 207/07

	Noted
	Action with respect to previous audit recommendations would be monitored by Audit and Risk Management Committee. 


	 208/07

	
	The Director of Finance was congratulated on his detailed knowledge of the accounts and on there being no issues arising from external audit.


	 209/07

	Resolved


	(i)
that the Financial Statements for 2006/07 be approved;

(ii)
that the Management Letter from the external auditors be noted. 

	 210/07

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	(a)
Finance and Strategy Committee (29 October 2007) (C/07/68)

	

	Finance and Strategy Committee terms of reference 


	

	Resolved
	that the revised terms of reference for Finance and Strategy Committee be approved, as set out in Appendix B.

	 211/07

	Southend- High Street Building Capital Budget 


	

	Noted
	An extension to ERDF funding of £1.5m had been agreed and the University was awaiting confirmation in writing. 

 
	 212/07

	
	A name was sought for the new building and Council members were invited to submit their suggestions to the Registrar. An opening ceremony for the Health facility was planned in April and was expected to involve a member of the Royal family. 


	 213/07

	Resolved
	that the addition of a further £469k to the capital budget for the Southend High Street building, be approved, to cover the final AMEC claim, increased costs due to lower VAT recovery, increased costs of fitting out floor 5 for East 15 and a £10k reduction in ERDF grant.

	 214/07

	Southend – Student Accommodation Proposals


	

	Reported
	The Carnarvon Road site was a less favoured option due to alternative Southend Borough Council development plans and a new option, in the form of an office block on Victoria Avenue, had become available. A site priority order had been established, with the London Road site remaining the University’s preferred option. 


	 215/07

	
	Southend – The Palace Hotel Project


	

	Reported
	Student accommodation was no longer considered a suitable use for the Palace Hotel due to design requirements, the need for dual planning permission and the EEDA requirement that the option to revert to a hotel be retained. Octagon Assets would take forward its plans for a hotel and conference floor, carrying the risk of finding a hotel operator. The University would limit its involvement and expenditure, beyond professional and legal costs and, if necessary, carefully manage its withdrawal from the project so as to avoid alienating funders. Funding for the project may need to be returned or redirected.


	 216/07

	
	Southend – The Old Prudential Building

	

	Reported
	The University had taken advice on the project and had concluded the capital and refurbishment costs of the Squarestone proposal were too high. Academic plans showed that additional teaching space would be required in 2010, leaving time for the University to negotiate an affordable deal to bring the building into use in a phased manner from 2010 onwards.


	 217/07

	Noted
	There was potential for SEEC to lease space in the old Prudential building should the College required additional space for its HE provision.


	 218/07

	(b)
Audit and Risk Management Committee   


	

	(i)
Report to Council (9 November 2007) (C/07/69)


	

	Approved

	Report of the meeting held on 9 November 2007


	 219/07

	Noted
	Under item 5 in the report, Vice-President (Finance and Welfare) should read Vice-President (Finance and Services).


	 220/07

	(ii)
Annual Report 2006-7 (C/07/70)


	

	Received
	Report of the Audit and Risk Management Committee for 20056/07.


	 221/07

	(c)
Nominations Committee (29 October 2007) (C/07/71)

	

	
	Membership of Council


	

	Resolved
	i) that Ms Auriol Stevens should be re-appointed as Pro-Chancellor from 1 August 2008 to 31 July 2011.

ii) that Mrs Julie Garbutt and Mrs Rosy Stamp should be re-appointed as External members of Council from 1 August 2008 – 31 July 2011.

iii) that Ms Kuldip Byatt should be appointed as an External member of Council from 1 January 2008 – 31 July 2010.


	 222/07

	
	Membership of Court


	

	Resolved
	i) that persons appointed to membership of Court shall be appointed for a term of three academic years with the possibility of re-appointment thereafter.
ii) that the list of people as set out in Appendix A to paper C/07/71 be appointed to membership of Court for the period to 31 July 2010.


	 223/07

	(d)
Annual Report from Equality and Diversity Committee  (C/07/72)

	

	Received
	Report from the Equality and Diversity Committee for 2006/07.

	 224/07

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (17 October 2007) ( C/07/73)

	

	Noted

	The report from Senate. 
	 225/07

	PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

	

	(a)
Awards Conferred 2006-07 (C/07/74)


	

	Noted
	Details of all University of Essex awards conferred October 2006 to September 2007.

	 226/07

	(b)
Research Grant Income – 2006/07 (C/07/75)

	

	Received 
	Data on the University’s research income, grant applications and awards for the financial year 2006/07, benchmarked where possible against appropriate comparator universities. 

	 227/07

	TUITION FEES 2008/09 (C/07/76)


	Resolved
	i) that tuition fees for the 2008/09 academic year be approved as set out in Appendix A;

ii) that the power to approve tuition fees be delegated by Council to University Steering Group with immediate effect;

iii) that the terms of reference of University Steering Group be amended to reflect USG’s role in approving tuition fees.


	 228/07

	
	In addition to the recommendations set out in the paper,

iv) that tuition fees be reported to Council.


	 229/07

	Noted
	Any major review of tuition fees, i.e. arising from a lifting of the cap on variable fees, would be recommended to Council for approval through Finance and Strategy Committee.


	 230/07

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	Noted
	This was the last meeting of Council to be chaired by Mr Melville-Ross and the Vice-Chancellor thanked him for his support over the last six years and commended his outstanding skill as chair. Council wished Mr Melville-Ross well for his new role as chair of the HEFCE Board. 


	 231/07

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	Noted
	Date of Next Meeting: Monday 17 March 2007, to be held at the University of Essex Southend campus.

	 232/07


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary

December 2007
Council

26 November 2007

Appendix A
VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT TO COUNCIL 

1. University Management Structure
Faculty Support Teams would be put in place to support the operation of the new Faculties from August 2008, comprising a Faculty Manager, Faculty Accountant, Faculty Personnel Officer and possibly a Faculty Marketing Officer. Revised role descriptions for the Faculty Support Team and Faculty PVCs were in production, reflecting the shift towards an Executive Dean-type model. 
Work would begin to establish the Faculty Teams in January. Faculty Plans would be produced by the end of February and integrated with the University Strategic Plan by the end of March. Faculty budgets would be finalised in May 2008, setting the financial envelope for University academic and administrative operations. 

2. Southend
This item was discussed under item 8a of the agenda.

3. Capital Expenditure Priorities
Consideration of capital priorities would run alongside, and were an integral part of, Faculty structure discussions. Sports facilities, the Southend campus, student facilities and the Library had already been identified as potential capital projects and a definitive list of five year priorities would be developed, in consultation with the Students’ Union, for the extended Council meeting in March.

4. University Profile
The University was in discussion with Lord Hanningfield of Essex County Council over a collaborative campaign to enhance the University’s profile. Ms Stevens, Mr Tolhurst and the Head of Communications would work together on the communications project. 

5. Items for Information 
In addition to those items listed in paper C/07/62, the Vice-Chancellor reported that Prof Tony King, Department of Government, and Maxwell Stephenson, Department of Art History, had both won prestigious prizes.
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Appendix B
FINANCE AND STRATEGY COMMITTEE

Revised Terms of Reference

a)
to advise the Council on matters relating to the overall strategic direction of the University and to recommend the strategic plan to Council for approval;
b)
to monitor and review the general progress and development of the University in academic, social, external, governance and other policy;

c)
to recommend to the Council the annual recurrent budget of the University;

d)
to approve additions to the recurrent budget, up to the value of £750,000 (net expenditure), delegating authority to University Steering Group to approve non-recurrent budget increases, up to the value of £250,000 (net expenditure);
e)
to delegate authority to the Vice-Chancellor to offer salary increases, up to £10,000, in urgent cases where counter offers of employment are deemed necessary.  Where proposed increases are greater than £10,000 the Vice-Chancellor shall seek approval of the Chair of the Remuneration Committee;   
f)
to approve new projects added to the Capital Programme up to the value of £2,000,000 (gross expenditure), delegating authority to University Steering Group to approve additions to the Capital programme up to the value of £250,000 (gross expenditure).  These delegations may only be exercised if, and only if, the Capital Fund is in credit over the planning period;  

g)
to approve cost increases to approved projects in the Capital Programme up to the value of £250,000, delegating authority to University Steering Group  to approve cost increases up to the value of £50,000.  These delegations may only be exercised if, and only if, the Capital Fund is in credit over the planning period; 

h)
to receive an annual report of all completed capital projects in the last 12 months comparing the initially approved budget to its outturn cost;

i)
to comment on all recommendations sent forward from the Senate to the Council which have financial implications;

j)
to make recommendations to the Council on all other financial matters;

k)
to recommend to Council a human resources strategy of the University;

l)
to review the operation of the Council and its various Committees and to make recommendations thereon;

m)
to consider the institutional audit report; 
n)
to review the reports of any working parties which may from time to time be set up to deal with various subjects;

o) to review and discuss any other items concerning Council business not falling within the remit of another Sub-Committee that External members of the Council might wish to raise.
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